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SUMMER NEWSLETTER, 2017

Lake Washington Improvement Assn.
PO Box 68 Dassel, MN  55325
www.lakewashingtonassn.com

Email: info@lakewashingtonassn.com

General Issues:
info@lakewashingtonassn.com

Membership Changes:
membership@lakewashingtonassn.com

Lost and Found:
lostfound@lakewashingtonassn.com

 The Lake Washington Newsletter is
published three times a year (Spring, Summer
and Fall) by the Lake Washington Improve-
ment Association.  It is distributed free to lake
property owners and friends around Lake
Washington.
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End Of The Dock
By Ron Bubany

We have a great issue of  the newsletter  for you this summer!!

First of all, the Meeker County Sheriff’s office has implemented a great system for keeping us
abreast of important announcements, such as Crime Alerts. As a result, the Lake Association
will no longer need to support the crime alert function.  You can learn how to sign up for this
Meeker County service in our “CodeRed” article on page 6.

Every summer we play “Swimmer’s Itch Poker” with the lake.  On pages 8 and 9 we provide information you
should find useful to help combat this problem.  A possible control methodology is to use copper sulfate to kill
larvae carrying snails.  A list of possible sources for this chemical is on page 9.

AGAIN, we have no milfoil in the lake.  Mark Johnson describes our latest survey results starting on the next
page.  Continuing with invasive species, we cover zebra mussels later on page 10.

Also included in this issue are updates on watershed improvements and results of our water quality analysis.
Not to mention Sharon Daniels update on our various financial grant programs.

Finally, you can read about our membership and financial status under “Committee Reports”.  Please don’t
overlook the schedule for our upcoming potluck dinner coming soon - also included under the committee re-
ports.

Enjoy!
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Aquatic Invasive Species
By Mark Johnson

This year, the Lake Washington Improvement Association plans to complete extensive rake sampling in May,
July, and September to continue to look for all invasive weeds. Over the past two years we have been
fortunate to not have pulled any eurasian water milfoil from any of our rake samples.  The DNR also sampled
for eurasian water milfoil last year and found none. This is great news for our lake and highlights one success
of our program.

 In May, Ron Bubany and I rake sampled 44 way points and found no eurasian water milfoil. However at 2 way
points on the southwest side of our lake, we pulled samples of curly-leaf pondweed.  Curly-leaf is an invasive
weed already known to be established in our lake, but not near these way points.  In June, as a follow up
inspection, Ron and I sampled an additional 20 way points surrounding the new area and found none.  We will
continue to watch this area in future samplings (See lake map below).

Keys to ID Curly-leaf Pondweed (invasive)

Thin, submerged leaves have distinct “teeth” and wavy edges

Produces turions (or buds) that look like small, greenish-brown pinecones

Generally the first pondweed to come up in the spring; dies back in midsummer

Leaves do not clasp around stem where they connect

Looks similar to Clasping-leaf pondweed (native)

The map on the next page identifies the two locations where Curly-leaf pondweed samples were found.
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Aquatic Invasive Species (continued)

The Meeker County Sheriff  Dept. is using the CodeRED community
notification system to send important alerts and time-sensitive messages to
the people of Meeker County.

Registration for this notification service is customized. Residents choose
alerts they’d like to sign up for and to receive i.e. land line, cell phone, email,
text message, TTY, or even a combination. These alerts can be specific to
streets, neighborhoods, or regions so that residents in affected areas are sure
to receive this information.

Additionally, residents and visitors can keep track of alerts in Meeker County with the CodeRED Mobile App,
that allows officials to create and send messages on the go from any smart phone or tablet within seconds,
without requiring a computer.

Residents are encouraged to visit https://public.coderedweb.com/cne/en-US/BFA04B497E8D
<https://public.coderedweb.com/cne/en-US/BFA04B497E8D> to sign up for CodeRED and immediately start
receiving these alerts. Citizens without an Internet connection can call the sheriff’s office @ 320-693-5400, ask
for Stephanie Johnson (Director of Meeker Co. Emergency Management), or go in and fill out paperwork to get
signed up.

Code Red Replaces Crime Alerts
By Steve Grotbo
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2017 Grant Program
By Sharon Daniels, Grant Coordinator

The main purposes for LWIA to work with grant programs is to
help prevent or control the spread of Aquatic Invasive Species
(AIS) as milfoil, curly-leaf pondweed, zebra mussels, spiny water
flea, starry stonewort, etc.  Grants are offered to local entities
such as:

● Lake associations
● COLA (Coalition of Lake Associations
● MCAL (Meeker County Association of Lakes)
● Other entities that partner with the DNR to receive

funding for the control of AIS.
Money granted to lake associations must be used for up front project expenses.

What are some of the expenses that LWIA faces today?
● Monthly water quality testing and checking through volunteer help then sent on for lab results
● I-Lid maintenance and monitoring at the Ellsworth landing for boats entering and leaving our lake
● Zebra mussel inspections
● Milfoil monitoring and treatment as needed
● Tile inlet projects, buffer strips, and holding pond maintenance, all with volunteer help.

Grants applied for with approved funding for 2017:

● MCAL:   $2,500 (may receive up to $5,000.00 depending on the projects completed).

● AIS and i-LIDS:  $2,800.00

● Eurasian Milfoil: $5,200.00 (only if LWIA actually treats chemically in 2017)

Other grant applications have been completed by LWIA this year, but funds were not granted.  The DNR has
an allotted amount of money per grant, and funds tend to run short, thus not all applicants are awarded for
each grant.
If you are a volunteer and have helped with monitoring, testing, or project work of any kind, be sure to turn
your expense receipts into to me on a monthly basis or as the project is completed along with your “in-kind”
hours.  This will help me to assemble and request reimbursement of the grant money on a timely basis.  You
can mail to: Lake Washington Improvement Assn., PO Box 68, Dassel, MN 55325 or scan and email your
receipts to: invasive@lakewashingtonassn.com .
THANK YOU to all those that volunteer their time and efforts to keep our lake at its best!
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Cormorants And Pelicans
By Steve Grotbo

The update in the last newsletter on fish decline and
swimmers itch certainly got people talking.  I am happy
to report that I received more feedback from this article
compared to any of the previous ones.

On the fish decline front, Scott Mackenthun (MN DNR)
reported back that Lake Washington is a “complex
fishery that has historically seen bounces in the fish
population before cormorants were as abundant as they
presently are.”  So until we get a significant decline in
fish, we basically have no scientific or legal recourse.  I
think the latter item on legal is the key part as a number
of lawsuits are currently in play on this subject.  Until the
rulings are done, the DNR seem to be overly cautious
on taking any action.

Our own Dean Shaner has had one-on-one talks with
the DNR along with attending a meeting at the capitol.
With this, Lake Washington is at least very well known
to all the powers that be.  This is to say that we are not
giving up on the battle.

Number one item in this area is to keep an open mind.
And if you do have a good cormorant recipe, please feel free to pass it along…  Unfortunately, this would be
only of benefit for cooking up those that died of “natural” causes, as it is illegal to harm or disturb cormorant.

On the swimmers itch side of things, Scott Mackenthun (MN DNR) provided some very useful information – so
a big thanks to him for this.  Aquatic nuisance permits are issued through MN DNR Fisheries’ Aquatic Plant
Management permitting program – kind of an odd pairing but it was really just grouped in with other pesticide
permitting that was already being done for aquatic plants.  For anyone looking for a swimmer’s itch permit, the
easiest thing is to go to http://www.dnr.state.mn.us/mpars/index.html and use the MNDNR’s Permitting and
Reporting System (MPARS) to apply.  The permit cost is $4 per 100 feet of shoreline
(http://files.dnr.state.mn.us/fish_wildlife/fisheries/apm/apm-permit-fee-guide.pdf).  No inspection is required for
swimmer’s itch control; for aquatic plant control an inspection is usually required.  With a permit, lakeshore
property owners dealing with the nuisance can treat for swimmer’s itch with copper sulfate that is labeled for
control of snails.  As with all pesticide application in the state of Minnesota, the label wording is the law, i.e.
pesticide must be applied according to label instructions.  Swimmers should take a shower immediately after
swimming or dry yourself completely with a towel to avoid the condition.

I have received mix feedback on how easy it is to fill out the form, so will let you be the judge.

Once you get the permit you are provided with the following places where copper sulfate can be purchased
(see the list on the next page.)
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Copper Sulfate Locations

Aquacide Company
1627 9th Street
P.O. Box 10748
White Bear Lake, MN 55110-0748
Phone: (651) 429-6742

Bjergas Feed Stores
915 Front Street
Brainerd, MN 56401
Phone: (218) 829-4104

Centra Sota Co-op
P.O. Box 210
Buffalo, MN 55313
Phone: (763) 682-1464

Commercial Supply
1167 Hwy 36 E
Maplewood, MN 55109
Phone: (651) 766-6666

Crop Production Services
540 Atlantic Ave. E
P.O. Box A
Dassel, MN 55325
Phone: (320) 275-2412

Hennepin Co-op Seed Exchange
5135 Oak Street
Maple Plain, MN 55359
Phone: (763) 479-2123

Lake Management Inc.
10400 185th Street
Marine on St. Croix, MN 55407
Phone: (651) 433-3283

Lake Restoration
12425 Ironwood Circle
Rogers, MN 55374
Phone: (763) 428-9777

Lynde Chemical Co.
1300 Sylvan Street
St. Paul, MN 55117-4626
Phone: (651) 487-7665

Midwest AquaCare Inc.
10001 Great Plains Blvd.
Chaska, MN 55318
Phone: (952) 403-6879

PLM Lake & Land Management Corp.
P.O. Box 328
2509 Business Hwy 371
Brainerd, MN 56401
Phone: (866) 687-5253

ProSource One
966 Wabasha Ave.
St. Charles, MN 55972
Phone: 1-800-327-9066

The Tessman Co.
1300 Sylvan St.
St. Paul, MN 55117
Phone: (651) 487-3850

UAP Distribution Inc.
20190 West Hwy 10
P.O. Box 337
Big Lake, MN 55309
Phone: (763) 263-2518

The DNR has a good write up on this topic at http://www.dnr.state.mn.us/swimming/swimmersitch.html.
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Zebra Mussels
(an Aquatic Invasive Species from Eastern Europe)
By Dave Rathe

Again this year we have installed 11 zebra mussel settlement plates “hotels” around Lake Washington.  The
hotels are in the same locations as last year, see map below.

We found 3 zebra mussels on our hotels last year at site 4 and 11, this information was reported to the DNR.
Population increased in Lake Stella last year, which drains into Lake Washington.  There is definitely more
opportunity for zebra mussel population growth in Lake Washington this year.

As our population of zebra mussels increases, we should see the lake water clarity improve due to the fact zebra
mussels feed by filtering lake water.  With clearer water, aquatic plants will be able to take root deeper.  Zebra
mussels will attach to any hard surface including docks/boat lifts/boats, etc. left in the water.  Shells from dead
zebra mussels become quite sharp and a hazard for swimmers.  Might be a good idea to wear water shoes or
sandals while wading in the lake.

Zebra mussels cannot live out of the water for long periods of time.  The MN DNR states “dry docks, lifts,
swim rafts and other equipment must dry for at least 21 days before placing equipment into another water
body” to control the spread of zebra mussels.  You may be able to spot this year’s hatch of zebra mussels by
July.  Adults would be ¼ inch or larger and recognizable by their yellow and brown striped shells.

There are a few zebra mussel natural predators found in Lake Washington.  Sunfish, small-mouth bass and
crayfish are currently known to eat zebra mussels.  Unfortunately, these natural predators will not be able to
significantly control the zebra mussel population.
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Zebra Mussels (continued)
Remember, it is illegal to import, possess, buy, sell, transport, or introduce zebra mussels into state waters.

Zebra Mussel from Lake Washington 2016 Zebra Mussel Hotel

Thank you to all of our members who volunteered their docks for a zebra mussel hotel placement.  Thanks to
Mike Wosmek for building, installing, and monitoring our hotels.

Thanks also to Dr. Mike McCartney from U of M’s Minnesota Aquatic Invasive Species Research Center
(MAISRC) for his excellent talk on zebra mussel research efforts and findings at our 2017 pork chop dinner.



i-LIDS
By Tom Hauer
You may ask yourself why do we have video capture equipment at Ellsworth
Landing on the south side of Lake Washington? The answer, and sole purpose, of
the i-LIDS system is to prevent infestation in the lake and retain property values,
lake quality and usability. Lake Washington Improvement Association has invested
$10,000 in i-LIDS and hope it will help control Eurasian water milfoil, zebra mussels,
spiny water flea and other aquatic invasive species.

This is the second year the association has used the i-LIDS video/audio system at
Ellsworth Landing. It was reinstalled in mid-April and has taken 2500 videos to date.
The audio welcomes visitors to Lake Washington and instructs them on how to
prepare their equipment for the lake and how to clean it when they remove it from
the lake.

The association is looking to update the firmware this summer to improve
performance, turn the volume up and install a magnetic sensor to reduce fake trips
such as pet dogs running in front of the video.

Dave Rathe is the person from the Lake Association monitoring the system.
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Watershed Committee
By Skip Sustacek

Summer is with us.  We are having good rains.  This is a blessing for all of us.  The lake seems to look pretty
good as quality goes.  Projects we have finished are working well.  The business of life generally has slowed
us down a little this summer.

The north side of the lake will receive our attention.  Also, we have plans to help out with cleanup of the ditch
that runs around Ellsworth landing.

The DNR, landowners, township and Lake Association all have shown interest to upgrade the area around the
landing.

Hope you all have a great summer!
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Water Quality And Clarity
By Dave Rathe

Lake Washington water is sampled and analyzed monthly at the deepest part of the lake for phosphorus (nutri-
ents in the water) and chlorophyll-a (a measure of algae concentration).  In the 2016 Fall newsletter we report-
ed the 2016 results, which were missing the final September test data.  We’ve included the September 2016
data in the chart below.

Final 2016 water quality test results.

TP = Total phosophorus
ChlA = Total chlorophyll-a
Secchi Ft. = Clarity in feet
TSI Phos. = Tropic State Index for phosophorus
TSI ChlAL = Tropic State Index for chlorophyll-a
TSI Secchi Ft. = Tropic State Index for clarity
TSI Avg. = Tropic State Index:  A measure of overall lake nutrients (Ave of TSI Phos. + TSI ChlAL + TSI Sec-

chi Ft.)
µg/L = micrograms/liter

RMB Environmental Labs provides our water quality analysis.

Our lake water is also tested for clarity twice a month (via secchi disc readings) at 5 locations.  Water clarity
affects how far light can penetration lake water.  Many factors affect how far you can see down into the lake,
the largest factors are algae and other particles like sediment.  A decrease in Secchi disc depth means higher
algae and particle concentration.  Our lake varies in clarity throughout the year due to algae concentration,
wind, rain, wave action, etc. therefore it is important to look at the average clarity as well as the year-over-year
clarity.  All water quality data is reported to the Minnesota Pollution Control Agency on an annual basis.
Secchi disc  Clarity Test

This year’s average clarity test results at the 5 site locations are 6.2 feet on May 21st, 4.7 feet on June 5th and
5.2 feet on June 9th.

Thanks to Tom Hauer, Dean Shaner, Dan Faust, and Skip Sustacek for volunteering to help collect data.
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Shoreline Captains/Membership Committee
By Cathy Klehr

Thanks to all who have renewed their membership.  To recognize these people, we have included a list of paid
members in this newsletter.   We also have this listed on our website and update it monthly. Without your
support of our association we would not be able to maintain the quality and beauty of our lake.

If you have not yet sent in your dues, you can still do so.  Please send a check for $50 to LWIA, Box 68,
Dassel, MN.  55325.

Our Shoreline captains will be visiting homes in their area throughout the summer getting names and lake
addresses for our 2018 lake directory.  We expect this directory to be completed by next spring so we can
deliver them to you then.  If you feel you have been missed, contact your shoreline captain or go to
membership@lakewashingtonassn.com.  Thanks to these volunteers who have put a lot of their time and effort
into this program. For a list of captains visit us on our website (www.lakewashingtonassn.com).  We do have
shoreline captain openings and if you are interested in volunteering your time, please contact any board
member.

For changes of address, phone, e-mail or any other information we should be aware of, please contact
us at

membership@lakewashingtonassn.com

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Finance Committee
By Lyle Walker

The Association’s cash position at the end of June is $127,000.  No major expenditures have been incurred to
date this season.  Membership stands at 177 at the end of June, generating $8,850 in revenue for the Associa-
tion.  All tax reporting for the fiscal year ended April 30 has been completed and filed.
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COMMITTEE REPORTS (continued)
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Social Committee
By Sandy Wosmek

Another beautiful day at the lake -------- a 10!!  Lucky to be enjoying them, hope the same for all of you.

The May meeting and meal was a very good turn out.  The speaker from the U was interesting and
informative.  Thanks again to Schroeder Meats for supplying the chops and to B&B Sports for picking up the
bill.

Now the August Pot Luck  ----------- Saturday,  August 5

● Social Hour - 5 p.m. (Bring your own refreshments)

● Meal - 6 p.m.  We will furnish the meat sandwich, coffee, and koolaid.
               (Please bring a dish to share and your own plates and utensils.)

● Meeting - if any information to share and answer any questions.

● Door Prizes - donations from various local businesses.

Hope to see many of you at the pot luck.

HAPPY SUMMER!!!!!

Must go ---------- the lake is calling!!!
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LWIA Paid Member Listing Wednesday, July 5, 2017

Name Name

Abeln, Rick and Bonnie

Albright, Susan

Anderson, Duane & Carol

Anderson, Ken & Mary

Anderson, Marlowe & Sha

Bahr, Richard & Carla

Ballard, Kenneth & Jane

Barnes, James F. & Annett

Barsness, John &Jeanette

Bartz, John

Becker, Kris & Dean

Bengtson, Clarice & John

Benjamin, Charles & Sharo

Benson, Keith

Benz, Tim & Anastasia

Betker, Gene & Barb

Betker, Jerome & Bonnie

Betker, Paul & Jan

Blake, Jeff and Amy

Blake, Jon R

Bock, Nelson & Bev

Bollman, Don & Jane

Bonniwell, Jack & Dianne

Borg, John & Kate

Bowman, Wayne & Susan

Braun, Chris & Suzanne

Brice, Hap, Sue & Amy

Brinkmann, Grace

Brown, Carol & Ben

Bruhjell, Arlen & Kathy

Brunes, Shari

Bubany, Ronald & Rita

Burrill, Connie

Burt, Steve & Diana

Cartwright, Darlene Rotzie

Christianson, Gary & Pegg

Cowan, Bill & Bev

Daniels, Gary & Sharon

Drew, Scott & Donna

Dullinger, Craig & Dr. Anit

Eichten, Noel & Sharon

Engel, Bill

Engh , Andy & Vicki

Erickson, Kevin & Terrie

Faust, Sheryl H. & Dan

Fay, Margaret

Fernstrom, Gaylord & Jea

Fink, John E. & Ruth

Finkenaur, Bob & Nancy

Flores, Phil & Mary Jo

Fouts, Darlene & Pat

Furst, Jerry & Addie

Gillman, Brice & Chantel

Ginsburg, Ladd & Dana

Goff, Dave & Missy

Gramentz, Alan & Judy

Grams, Bill & Jane

Griep, Mary

Griffith, Robert & Dianne

Grotbo & Elizabeth Walke,

Gruhlke, Tom & Cindy

Haag, Scott & Kay

Hall Steve, Danny Della La

Hansen, Ronald & Mary

Hanson, Patricia A. & Larry

Hauer, Tom & Patty

Hausladen, Emmett & Jan

Heck, Darryl

Heimerl, Duayne & Sue

Helmer, Eugene & Evelyn

Herd, Daniel & Sheila

Hoffman, Mark & Lisa

Hogan, Jane and Paul

Hoops, Gregory & Rebecc

Horacek, Jeff & Denise

Horman & Deb Currie, Ric

Idle Wave Association, % L

Jans, Dennis & Kristin

Johnson, Mark & Laurie

Johnson, Phyllis A.

Johnson, Richard & Marci

Johnson, Todd & Julie

Kadelbach, Gene & Julie

Karlson, Dave & Bev

Keeler, James M. & Sue

Kerstein, Robert & Ruth

Kjell, Steve & Jenny

Klehr, Ken & Cathy

Kluver, Tom & Jacqueline

Komarek, Dan & Ruth Lots

Koski, Jim & Megan

Kraemer, Thomas & Sandr

Kraft, Joel & Catherine

Larson, Mark & Jan

Lovald, Jill

Lueneburg, Brad & Jeri

Lukes, Fritz & Jo

Lundeen, Todd & Carlynn

Lyke, Thomas & Mary Jo

Macho, Tom & Marilyn

Madsen, Kevin & Judy

Matthias, Mark & Ronda

Page 1 of 2
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LWIA Paid Member Listing Wednesday, July 5, 2017

Name Name

McLain, Luke & Erin

Messner, Michael & Chery

Milbrandt, Pat & Wally

Milne, Paul & Elizabeth

Moorhead, Kevin

Moses & Karl Terning, Ca

Motzko, Jean

Nathe, Richard & Jean

Nelson, Tom C. & Debbie

Neu, Kenneth G. & Mary

Nielson, Ron & Joyce

Noplos, John & Janice

O'Brien, Terry & Jenna

Ohme, Daniel G. & Sheryl

Olsen, Mark & Dianne M.

Ooley, Bill & Bev

O'Shea, Lori

Parks, Doug & Lisa

Paulson, David & Connie

Paulson, Robert & Sheila

Polt, Beverly & James

Quast, Douglas & Connie

Quinn, Reagan

Rasset, Gary & Robyn

Rathe, Dave & Sue

Reed, Mark & Lynn

Reed, Tim

Regenscheid, Ron &Steph

Reinke, Kenneth & Doroth

Rettke, DuWayne & Janet

Rettman, Georgia

Rickeman, John & Donna

Rogers, John & Brenda

Rohy, David & Joyce

Roiger, Randy

Rothstein, Dan & Abby

Ruschmeyer, Vernon & Re

Saber, Tony & Terry

Samson, Kalin & Nancy

Sandberg, Michael & Rebe

Sandstede, John

Schierman, Mark & Wend

Schmit Mark, Jim Bottema

Schroeder, Doug & Kathy

Schuette, Dennis & Sandr

Schugel, Joachim & Leann

Schultz, Ray & Evonne

Schutz, Ricky & Janell

Schwamb, Sandra

Schwarzrock, David

Schwinghammer, George

Seemann, Kenneth & Virgi

Seitzer, Bill & Diane

Servin, Jeanette

Settergren, Dale & Jane

Shaner, Dean & Jeanette

Skalberg, Kenneth L.

Stenmark, Larry & Karen

Strom, Bob & Arlene

Stueber, Russ & Lois

Sustacek, Harvey & Sharo

Tenold Loren, Anne Maho

Terning, Wanda

Thompson, Wayne

Ullom Caroline, Joe Carroll

Ullom, Steve & Christine

Van Horn, Lee K. & Lori

Verby, Steve & Joyce

Von Eschen, John & Patrici

Walker, Lyle & Georgiann

Wallace, Bruce J.

Walls, Sue

Wendinger, Leon & Shirle

Wendling, James & Barb

Westlund, Dave & Karen

Winter, Dean & Kimberly

Wood, Mark & Lynn

Woolverton, Paul & Rebec

Wosmek, Michael & Sandr

Zieman, Dale & Shari
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